TOWN COUNCIL

February 25, 2004

A special meeting of the Town Council was called to order for the purpose of holding a public hearing at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:25 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present:

Julio J. DiGiando

Claire M. Ferguson

Guy J. Settipane

absent:
David J. Long, Vice President

also present were:

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

A.Lauriston Parks, Esq., Town Solicitor

Thomas P. Tighe, Police Chief

absent:  Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

also present for the hearing:





Daniel Lilly





James Archibald





PUBLIC HEARING

(continued from January 26, 2004)

1) Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance

Council President Littman opened the public hearing for the Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance at 7:25 PM.  

President Littman requested that public comment be directed towards changes to the Ordinance that are affected by the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan adopted on January 12, 2004.

(j) Informal Procedure for the Payment of Boating Fines
Town Solicitor Larry Parks informed the Council that there is no statutory support for this provision and it should be removed from the proposed ordinance.  Mr. Parks further stated that harbor fines can only be imposed by the Court.  

(i) Penalties; fines
Council President Littman stated that RIGL 46-4-6.9 limits the maximum penalty to $100.00.  The $250.00 fine should be changed; however, it could be increased in the future by legislation.

Councilor Settipane inquired if it would be possible to have legislation enacted to allow the informal procedure for payment to remain in the ordinance.    The Town Solicitor noted that if legislation was passed, CRMC might look at it as a special act ratified by the voters of Jamestown and approve it without sending it to the full council.  

Harrison Wright noted that the wording was taken directly from the Bristol Harbor Ordinance.  Mr. Wright suggested that Bristol be called to see how they made out.  Again, the Town Solicitor stated that the informal process is not allowed by law.

David Swain, North Road, asked if any changes have been made to the ordinance to date.  Council President Littman stated that changes would be made following public comments.  Some of those changes will emanate from changes made to the Harbor Plan.

Section 8 (e)
Patrick Bolger, Fore Royal Court, suggested that under Section 8 (e), infrastructure funds and revenue should be kept in a separate enterprise fund (one for harbor and one for harbor infrastructure) and not co-mingled in the general fund.   

The Town Solicitor noted that piers and wharfs are considered Town property.  Mr. Bolger stated that the infrastructure funds would be used for those certain projects that have been funded through the infrastructure fund of the Harbor Ordinance.

Mr. Parks stated that subsection (e) on page 16, indicates that the only revenues that would be in the enterprise fund would be those revenues from harbor operations, including mooring fees and harbor management fines.  

Councilor DiGiando stated that the question that has arisen in the past is:  whose money is it and how should it be controlled.   Should the funds be considered as general fund money or are they funds generated from harbor leases that should go back to the Town waterfront infrastructure.  Councilor DiGiando stated that at some point all repairs will be completed and there will be an excess of funds.  There has been no conclusion as to what will be done with those excess funds.  

Harrison Wright stated that it was his understanding that these funds would be put into the general fund, earmarked for harbor.  

Mr. Bolger expressed his concern that, as with monies budgeted in the general fund, if the harbor funds were not used, they would be put back into the Town budget and lost to future harbor needs.  Mr. Bolger stated that these harbor funds should be kept aside to benefit the harbors and waterfront for years to come. 

There was a general discussion on the possibility of setting a cap on the amount held in the harbor account.  Considering the fact that the Local Trust does not insure these types of properties and the damage that could be done by a storm or hurricane, the thought of a cap was dropped.

The Town Solicitor stated that the language in the Ordinance clearly states that the Town must dedicate funds for waterfront improvements and upkeep.

Council President Littman suggested that the language should be clarified to state that the funds do not go into the general fund.

Following additional discussion, it was the consensus of the Council that the last paragraph of Section 8 (e) should mirror the budget development language from page 5 of the Harbor Plan.  “The executive director with input from the commission, shall develop and submit the harbor commission budget to the town administrator for approval by the town council.”

The Town Solicitor noted that the proposed ordinance states that commission revenues are divided between harbor management and capital facilities improvement with the latter going to the towns’ capital facilities account fund.

James Archibald stated that it is difficult for volunteers to have the responsibility of managing harbor funds and suggested that they be segregated and monitored separately.

Section 2 Definitions

Qualified mooring inspector:  

There was a lengthy discussion on the definition of a qualified mooring inspector and who would make the determination of qualifications.  

Daniel Lilly stated that there could be liability issues with individuals inspecting their own moorings.

David Swain questioned what qualifications and tools a mooring inspector must have.

Harrison Wright indicated that the ordinance is following the guidelines of CRMC.

The Town Solicitor stated that a mooring inspector must be approved by the harbormaster.

Councilor Settipane suggested that the definition should read:  …any person or business approved as an inspector of moorings by the harbor commission upon recommendation of the harbormaster.   However, Councilor Settipane stated that the qualifications of a mooring inspector have still not been identified.

Remove:  the harbor commission upon recommendation

Council President Littman suggested that mooring specifications should be identified.

Executive director:

Councilor Settipane stated that the definition of executive director should mirror the Harbor Plan in the way in which the executive director is appointed.

Remove:  upon the recommendations of the harbor commission

Harbormaster:

Remove:  upon the recommendations of the harbor commission

Section 4 Harbor Boundaries

David Swain asked if the Town’s jurisdiction extends outside the 1000’ line.  Mr. Swain indicated that the Ordinance should specifically address those boats moored outside of the 1000’ line.

Councilor DiGiando referenced comment by the Town Solicitor, which advised the Council that the Town’s enforcement jurisdiction goes one-half way to Newport.

Harrison Wright noted that CRMC and DEM are familiar with the situation and are giving the Town an opportunity to find a solution.  If the Town were to say that every mooring outside the 1000’ line is on their own in type 4 waters, CRMC and DEM would then remove those moorings. 

The Council discussed the issue of the 1000’ line and stated a request to the Town Solicitor to communicate with CRMC for assurances regarding the Town’s authority outside the 1000’ line.  

Councilor Settipane stated that he is in favor of leaving the 1000’ language, subject to the Town Solicitor providing additional language that protects those presently outside the 1000’ line.  

Councilor DiGiando noted that the Harbor Management Commission has met with CRMC and DEM and presented a plan for attrition of private moorings outside the 1000’ line.  Commercial operators outside the 1000’ line have permits issued by the Army Corps and therefore will not fall under the attrition program.  Councilor DiGiando stated that out of eight moorings available in the east harbor, three were given to individuals outside the 1000’ line in an attempt to move forward with the attrition plan and reduce the number of moorings outside the 1000’ line.  

President Littman called for a break at 9:00 PM.  The Council returned from break at 9:10 PM.

Section 5 Rights-of-Way to the Water

(c ) due notice

Council President Littman requested that a definition be added to clarify the meaning of due notice.  

Councilor Settipane indicated that in addition to due notice, there should be an explanation of what appropriate notice is.  

Add:  Notice shall be deemed reasonable if mailed by the Town by certified mail and regular first class mail within ten days.  

David Swain asked for clarification on who is responsible for vehicle discharge in the rights-of-way.

Councilor DiGiando stated that trash and litter violation is covered in a specific section of the Code of Ordinance.

David Pritchard asked if the mooring classes in the Harbor Plan would be carried through to the Harbor Ordinance.

Council President Littman noted that the mooring classes in the Harbor Plan were used to clarify the chart in the Harbor Plan and not intended to be carried through to the Ordinance.  

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to continue the hearing on the Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance to March 24, 2004 at 7:00 PM at the Jamestown Philomenian Library.  So unanimously voted.  

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit     

Town Clerk   

c:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Administrative Circulation
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